MINUTES

Town of Bowdoinham
Select Board & Board of Assessors Meeting
May 10, 2016 at 5:30p.m.
1.
Call the Meeting to Order & Establish a Quorum

The meeting was called to order and quorum established by Chair Wendy Cunningham at 5:30 p.m. Select Board members Wendy Cunningham, M. Theresa Turgeon, Peter Lewis and Thomas Walling were present.  Board member Douglas Tourtelotte was absent. Staff present included Town Manager William Post and Director of Community & Economic Development Nicole Briand. Also present were Wendy Rose representing the Community Development Advisory Committee and Merrymeeting Arts Center, Seth Berry, David Whittlesey representing BCDI, and David Engler and Tom Deforeest of the Finance Advisory Committee. 
2.
Public Hearing to obtain public comments on the draft warrant articles to be voted on at the Town Meeting on June 15, 2016

Chair Cunningham opened the public hearing at 5:30 p.m. There were no public comments. Chair Cunningham closed the public hearing at 5:31 p.m.

3.
Amendments to the Agenda – None
4.
Approve Consent Calendar
A. Meeting Minutes of April 12, 2016 - Tabled
B.
Warrants and Financial Reports:

1.
Treasurer’s Warrant #63 for $304,793.15
2.
April Financial Report


C.
Reports & Communications



1.
Sheriff’s Office April Incident Report



2.
Northeast Mobile Health Services Quarterly Report

On motion of Walling/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to approve the Consent Calendar, except the meeting minutes of April 12, 2016, as presented.

5.
Action Items


A.
 Act on Approval of Land Use Ordinance Amendment
The Manager stated that this is one of the two Land Use Ordinance amendments that the Board reviewed previously. This addresses standards for farm stands making it easier to be permitted and adds clarification on setbacks for swimming pools.

On motion of Lewis/Walling, the Board voted 4 – 0 to approve An Ordinance to Amend the Town of Bowdoinham Land Use Ordinance to Add Provisions Relating to Farm Stands and Pools.

B. Act on Approval of Land Use Ordinance Amendment
The Manager stated that this is the second Land Use Ordinance amendment addressing changes to the shoreland zoning and flood plain maps.

On motion of Turgeon/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to approve An Ordinance to Amend the Town of Bowdoinham Land Use Ordinance to Add, Revise and Clarify Provisions Relating to Shoreland Zoning and Floodplain Management.

C. Act on Town Meeting Warrant Article for Skate Park Funding Request
The Manager stated that the article as written was recommended by the Finance Advisory Committee at their meeting last Friday.

Nicole Briand stated that since the second round of bids were opened on May 3rd, she has been in conversations with SPC Construction. The email received a few minutes before the meeting states that the company can construct a poured in place skate park for $40,000 with some modifications to the current design that will not greatly change the current design nor compromise the building integrity of the park. Some of the areas to reduce the price of the bid would be any site work that can be done by the Town or volunteers; lodging or reduced lodging for a few employees; elimination of the footers; and use of any accounts the Town may have for materials. 

Chair Cunningham stated that she would entertain a motion to not approve the article for funding.

Board member Walling asked for public comments to be heard. The Chair agreed to allow public comments on the topic.

Seth Berry addressed the Board and stated that the Finance Advisory Committee voted to have a contingency article for funding. He stated that the email from the construction company is helpful, but he has some doubt still that the park could be built for the funds available. He suggested changing the language so that the article is written to say that the Board would have the authority to spend up to the $10,000 if needed.

The Manager stated that the Board would have the authority to spend that amount without having the wording in the article. The Board could add language for an explanation or could explain at the town meeting. He has identified $5,000 in the Contingency budget and $3,000 in the Recreation budget in the current fiscal year that could be used for the park construction. In addition, there is $8,000 in the budget for Contingency for the next fiscal year.

Board member Walling asked if the $10,000 in the article would be raised from taxation. The Manager stated that the article is proposed to be written that the funding would come from the undesignated fund balance, not raised from taxes again. The funding is still tax money, but has already been raised.
Board member Lewis stated that the proposed funding is still tax money.

Chair Cunningham stated that the Town has already raised $10,000 for the skate park, will insure the skate park, will maintain the park and has the land for the park. Nicole Briand stated that the land is leased from FHC.

Wendy Rose stated that it seems wise to have an amount in contingency in case there is an increase in costs while the project is being built. 

Board member Lewis asked if the $10,000 is in addition to the $8,000 that the Manager has identified in the current budget. Chair Cunningham answered that it is.

Board member Turgeon asked for clarification on the total $18,000 funding. The Manager explained that he has identified $8,000 in the current fiscal year that ends June 30, 2016. The request is for an additional $10,000 for the fiscal year that starts July 1, 2016 and will be decided upon at town meeting on June 15th. Turgeon stated that it seems $18,000 is too much. 
Board member Lewis stated that he thinks the Town has enough funding for the park without the additional $10,000.

David Whittlesey stated that if the project is not to be done until the next fiscal year, the Board can’t use funding in this year’s budget for the project’s contingency. The Manager stated that the Board can designate that funding for the project before the end of the current fiscal year on June 30th.

The Manager stated that he is confident that the Board will have enough funding for the project without the proposed article. However, it is up to the Board to place an article on the warrant or not. 

Wendy Rose stated that it has not been mentioned that the park must include a fence, landscaping and a walkway that is estimated to cost $6,000 for materials, not including labor which is above and beyond the construction costs of the park.

Seth Berry reviewed the fundraising history for the skate park and thinks that the fundraising effort is close to running dry. He stated that the email is not binding and there are a lot of assumptions that are being made. If any of those assumptions doesn’t come through, then the park won’t happen. There was further discussion of the amount needed and the amount raised and available. He urged the Board to approve placing an article for funding on the warrant in case the park needs it.

Board member Lewis stated that at this point, with not knowing if additional funding is needed or not, the article is needed.

Board member Walling stated that it is difficult not knowing what the final cost will be. He is comfortable because probably the additional $10,000 will not be needed. If the article is approved, and not needed, it is just an emergency fund.

Chair Cunningham asked if the $8,000 identified by the Manager is already earmarked for part of the project. Nicole Briand stated that the contractor has said they can build a park for $40,000. That does not include fencing, landscaping and a walkway that is required by the permit and is estimated to cost $6,000 for materials.

The Manager stated that there is a potential for $46,000 for the cost of the park, with landscaping, fence and path. The Town has $42,000 now, plus the option of $8,000 from the two accounts for a total of $50,000. Therefore, there is a potential that the Town has $4,000 left over. But, the Town does not have final numbers at this point. The fence could cost more.

On motion of Lewis/Turgeon the Board voted 3 – 1, Cunningham opposed, to approve the warrant article “Shall the Town appropriate a contingent amount not to exceed $10,000 from the Undesignated Fund Balance for the purpose of completing construction of a Skate Park?” 

 Chair Cunningham asked how the funding would work if approved. The Manager answered that the Board would have the authority to use up to $10,000 for the skate park and would approve expenditures from that amount as needed.
D. Act on Town Meeting Warrant Article for MAC Funding
The Manager stated that the Finance Advisory Committee recommended unanimously $5,000 for Merrymeeting Arts Center. It is up to the Board to decide if the article is on the warrant, and if so, for what amount. The Board has three options: not put the article on the warrant, approve it as it is wit ha recommended amount of $5,000, or put it on the warrant with a different amount, such as $0, or $2,500, for example.
Chair Cunningham stated that this request is for $5,000 in funding in addition to the $1,000 that is provided to them from the TIF for the Ice and Smelt Festival.  She stated that the organization does a lot for the community, and supports it for the warrant, but she wonders if the full amount should be on the warrant.
Board member Turgeon stated that they organization does an incredible amount for the community and supports the $5,000.

Board member Walling stated that in addition to the work with the children, they also provide a brand for the community. He supports the $5,000 request.

Chair Cunningham stated that the Town has not put on the warrant any funding for food, clothing, or heat, other than what is required by the state. 

On motion of Cunningham/Walling, the Board voted 4 – 0 to approve the warrant article “to see what sum of money the Town will vote toe raise and/or appropriate for the Merrymeeting Arts Center?”

On motion of Turgeon/Walling, the Board voted 4 – 0 to recommend $5,000 for the Merrymeeting Arts Center.

Wendy Rose stated that she is on the Board of Merrymeeting Arts Center. She stated that there is no paid staff and the center does about one-third of their work with children. The $5,000 basically allows the center to be in a building.


E.
Act on Town Meeting Warrant Article for BCDI Funding
The manager stated that the request from BCDI is $5,000. The Finance Advisory Committee did not provide a recommendation for this request because they did not have a quorum of members to vote on this request as some were members of the BCDI Board and others were involved as investors or as leasers to farmers that benefit from BCDI. 
David Whittlesey stated that the request is about one-third of the BCDI budget and the organization needs multiple sources of funding. He believes that it is valuable to have the Town’s funding support when looking for other funding sources. He would like to see the wording in the explanation changed so that the Town knows why the Finance Advisory Committee didn’t vote on the topic.
Board member Turgeon stated that she has not supported this before. She feels that it is a limited group that BCDI helps and at some point it was believed that BCDI would not be coming back for funding. She stated that she does not support funding for this year.

Board member Lewis stated that he was not part of the process previously, but understands the belief was to fund it to start up and established for a second year. He stated he does not support funding BCDI again.

Board member Walling stated that he supports funding BCDI as this would support agriculture and small businesses in town. 

Chair Cunningham stated that she is concerned about funding BCDI again. She believes that BCDI does good work, but is concerned whether a town of 3,000 people should fund this organization. She has had many comments from constituents that oppose this funding. She does not think it is appropriate for Town funding.

David Whittlesey asked for a point of order. He asked if the request from BCDI met the policy requirements for submittal, then the funding request should go on the town meeting warrant. Chair Cunningham stated that the Select Board decides what goes on the warrant and what does not. Whittlesey stated that is not clear in the policy.

On motion of Turgeon/Lewis, the Board voted 3 – 1, Walling opposed, to not support funding for BCDI this year.


F.
Act on Approval of Proposed FY2017 Municipal Budget
The Manager stated that the proposed FY17 budget was presented at the last meeting. There were several discussion points during the meeting. The amounts in the budget are the recommended amounts from the Finance Advisory Committee. The net increase of the municipal budget for fiscal year 2017 is now at $600 over the current fiscal year. He stated that he does not have an estimate for the tax rate at this point, as the homestead exemption has increased, but the reimbursement has not. So the Town will have more exempt property thereby decreasing the overall valuation, and increasing the tax rate. However, because of the increase in the homestead exemption, home owners will not see an increase in actual tax dollars. 
On motion of Lewis/Turgeon, the Board voted 4 – 0 to approve and recommend the proposed Municipal Budget as presented except for the Merrymeeting Arts Center and BCDI requests as they were acted on previously.

G.
Act on Approval of Town Meeting Warrant as Adjusted
The Manager stated that the draft town meeting warrant included the articles for Merrymeeting Arts Center and BCDI, but not the skate park funding. Based on the actions by the Board at this meeting, the Board should approve the Town Meeting Warrant as appropriate. He then asked the Board members to come in to the Town Office on Wednesday to sign the approved document.
The Manager reviewed the town meeting warrant with the Board.
On motion of Walling/Turgeon, the Board voted 4 – 0 to approve the Town Meeting Warrant as discussed.


H.
Act on Audit Proposals
The Town Manager stated that he received audit proposals from five different firms ranging from a low of $4,900 to $ $13,000. He recommended that the Board award the audit contract to Ron L. Beaulieu & Company for a three-year contract at a price of $4,900 per year. He stated that he and Deputy Treasurer Janet Smith made several calls to references listed by the company as well as to others not listed as references and received favorable comments of the firm. 
On motion of  Turgeon/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to award the audit contract to Ron L. Beaulieu & Company for a three-year contract at a price of $4,900 per year.
 


I.
Act on Nomination to MMA’s Legislative Policy Committee

The Town Manager stated that he would like to serve on the LPC again and asked the Board to nominate him to the ballot unless a Select Board member wishes to serve.

On motion of Turgeon/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to nominate William Post to serve on the Maine Municipal Association’s Legislative Policy Committee representing Senate District 23.
6.
Discussion Items
A. Time or Date Change for June 14th Select Board meeting

The Manager requested that the Board change the date or time for the June 14th meeting as his daughter has an 8th grade promotion ceremony that night he would like to attend. 

By consensus, the Board agreed to move the June 14th meeting to June 13th at 5:30 p.m. 
7.
Town Manager’s Report
The Manager stated that MDOT is preparing Route 24 for paving. The paving is only a thin coating, but the MDOT is making some drainage improvements and some shim and grinding work.

8. 
Select Board Member’s Request for Agenda Items for Next Meeting – None 
9.
Announce Future Select Board Meetings
A.
May 24th – Regular Meeting
B.
June 13th – Regular Meeting (Changed from June 14th) 
10.
Comments from Select Board Members

Board member Turgeon stated that Comcast representative Jay Somers attended a Select Board meeting in Bowdoin recently. She would like to have Jay Somers and Doug Cottis attend a future Board meeting to discuss plans for internet expansion. The Manager stated that he would contact them.

11.
Comments from the Public – None 
12.
Adjourn


The meeting adjourned by acclamation at 7:08 p.m.
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